To:
Len Clark

From:
Mark Stocksdale (on behalf of the Science Division/Summer Research Community)

Date:
December 10, 2004

Re:
Summer 2005 (and beyond) Science Research Community Funding Needs/Requests

Dear Len,

Members of the Natural Science Division who are planning to sustain a summer research community this summer and future summers were finally able to meet last week.  Part of the delay was due to waiting for knowledge of funding still available through HHMI money.

We are happy to report that we anticipate another great summer of opportunities for our students!  We have been pleased at the commitment and support from the college for summer research.  Because of the college’s support, we are able to offer our students some of the best educational research experiences available in the country.  I certainly speak for everyone when I say we are grateful and thankful for the matching support for faculty stipends, etc.

In this short letter/memo, we want to accomplish a couple of things.  1) We want to give you a listing of the number of faculty and students that are anticipating doing research this coming summer 2005 (this number of faculty and students has been voluntarily reduced by several individuals in the hopes of spreading remaining funds to as many research groups as possible).  We will give you a summary of the funds that are available (or expected to be available) for supporting students.  We will also list the request for funding faculty stipends.  Additionally, we are requesting support for a very small number of student research positions that cannot be funded under restrictions of the current grants.  2) We want to also present to you the optimal number of faculty and student research numbers we hope the college will be able to long-term support (either through continued grant opportunities, direct funding from the college, and/or a research endowment that grows out of the capital campaign).

1.
Summer 2005 Research:

The following assumptions have been made:  Students will be paid at $400/week (the same rate as previous summers).  Student supplies will be supported at up to $100/week/student (a slight reduction from previous summers).  Faculty will be supported at $600/week (this is the same as previous summers).

Ten (10) faculty are planning research projects designed for collaborative work with 19 students.  We are happy to announce that funds from HHMI, the Bakker Fund, the Matthews Summer Research Fund, AAAS/Merck, and ACS-PRF have been identified and can support most of the students and supplies!  An Excel spreadsheet is attached that highlights the fund amounts, etc.  As in past summers, we have asked the college to support faculty stipends.  In addition, this summer we have a small number of student research projects that cannot be funded by the grants due to restrictions of project types (specifically, the HHMI and Merck projects must be biochemical and interdisciplinary).  However, we believe that our requests for this coming summer will still be in line with prior summers and will allow Earlham College to continue this most valuable and important experience for our students and faculty.

With the current grants and student-research endowments, we can fund 113 of the 134 requested student research weeks for a total of $45,200.  It also appears that we should be able to fund nearly all supply requests for the above funded student research weeks.  We have a gap of only 21 student research weeks that cannot be funded without help from the college.  We would need $8400 from the college to cover those student expenses.  

The other remaining gap is the same as in prior years: funding for faculty stipends.  We are requesting no increase in the weekly amount ($600/week).  Faculty involved in these student research experiences are typically working alongside their students every day for at least 6-8 hours per day.  As shown in the spreadsheet, we are requesting funding for 74 faculty research weeks for a total of $44,400.  I believe Fonsie’s stipend will be funded by Ford/Knight this summer.  That would effectively reduce the faculty stipend amount from the college (other than F/K) to only $39,600.

In summary, the Natural Science Division is requesting a total of $48,000 from the college to allow and encourage the continuation of the well-established and valuable summer research community.  As with any plans as involved as these, there are likely to be a few minor adjustments, but we don’t anticipate significant changes.

2.
Summer Research Beyond 2005:

The Natural Science Division would also like to alert you to likely funding requests for the following summer and beyond.  For summer 2005, many of the division faculty will still have summer support for students through several competitive grants.  However, all of the current grants will be exhausted at the end of this coming summer.  We all believe very strongly that continuing the summer research in the sciences is not just a luxury but a very necessary part of keeping Earlham College competitive and actively engaged in the larger scientific community for both students and faculty.  It not only serves our current students and faculty but is also a highly visible recruiting tool for both prospective students and tenure-track faculty candidates.

If no new grants are received in the next year, we anticipate needing to request approximately $110,000 annually just to maintain a minimum sustainable level of summer research.  We believe that the Natural Science Division can and should expand and offer an even more vibrant research setting.  Our spreadsheet also includes columns highlighting what most of us would consider the more optimal research load.  We envision involving nearly twice the number of students overall.  If the college could support research at the more optimal level, then we would need approximately $160,000 annually.  Clearly, we have reduced our optimal research hours for this coming summer to better accommodate the funding available from current grants.  We hope the college will be able to offer long-term support (either through continued grant opportunities, direct funding from the college, and/or a research endowment that grows out of the capital campaign) for the research model that more closely reflects our optimal vision.

I should also point out that the above optimal prediction only reflects an estimate of the current faculty that have expressed interest.  It would be reasonable to expect some current faculty not yet involved in summer research to begin to add it to their plans as well as future faculty that will likely be involved.  However, in any given year some regular research faculty may be on sabbatical or other assignments that may take them out of the research plans.  Thus, the optimal funding number will be a somewhat moving target, but the attached plan (spreadsheet) gives us a place to start.  We should also assume that stipend and supply costs should naturally increase over the long-term and funding levels would need to reflect this increase.

I will happily discuss this with you at your convenience.

Thank you.  Sincerely submitted on behalf of the Natural Science Division,

Mark G. Stocksdale

